EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – 6 APRIL 2009

PUBLIC SERVICES   

  AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE –   12 MARCH 2009
PART   I – NOT DELEGATED  
10a  .
THREE RIVERS CEMETERIES  

  (DCES)

1.
Summary
1.1
  To provide members with an update on the memorial safety testing in Chorleywood Road cemetery, together with a Management Plan for the woodland section in Woodcock Hill Cemetery and revised Rules and Regulations for both cemeteries.

2.
Details

2.1
As members are aware the Council has two cemeteries, both in Rickmansworth; Chorleywood Road, which is now closed i.e. no new grave spaces, and Woodcock Hill, which opened in 1950 and comprises a traditional cemetery and the woodland cemetery (first opened in May 2002). Over the past few years much work has been carried out in both cemeteries, in order to try and achieve the ‘Charter for the Bereaved’ a nationally recognised standard for excellence and also to consider applying for Green Flag status at Woodcock Hill.

2.2
Memorial Safety Testing
2.2.1
Under the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974 and the Occupiers Liability Act 1957 local authorities have a responsibility to ensure that, as far as reasonably practicable, their sites are maintained in a safe condition. This includes ensuring that anyone who enters the site to carry out work, such as a memorial mason, carry out this work in a safe manner and in such a way that others using the site will not be put at risk.
2.2.2
Since 1992, following a fatal accident in Preston, there has been heightened awareness about the dangers of memorials. In 2005, the checking of memorials became mandatory, with recommendations that every burial authority should check all its memorials at least once every five years. The guidelines for doing so are clearly defined.  Each gravestone must be subjected to a force of at least 35kg. If it moves when this force is applied, it is then deemed as dangerous, either needing immediate work to be carried out on it, or to be reinspected within a year. Accurate records of each tested memorial must be kept, together with photographs.

2.2.3
Many authorities have outsourced the memorial testing work; however in Three Rivers it has been decided that officers should carry out the work, as this is not only the cheapest option, but it enables the work to be programmed at a manageable rate for administration purposes.  For this reason, all five Environmental Inspectors have been trained on how to carry out the work and one set of memorial safety equipment purchased. 

2.2.4
Both cemeteries lie on consecrated ground (in Woodcock Hill only part is consecrated) and therefore the Church of England has jurisdiction over such ground. A faculty has therefore been obtained from the diocese of St Albans giving permission to carry out the inspections and make the necessary repairs. Obviously Chorleywood Road cemetery has the oldest memorials and therefore officers started testing in this cemetery first. To date, 844 have been tested and of these 78 (9%) need immediate attention and a further 112 (13%) need to be looked at again in one year. When a memorial is identified as unsafe the Council has a responsibility to ensure that it is not a danger to visitors and employees in the burial ground. Officers are doing this by taping off said memorials. The faculty issued stipulates that at least two attempts must be made to trace the memorial’s owner before commencing with the repairs. Within Chorleywood Road many of the memorials are over 80 year old and so records are out of date. Officers are therefore posting signs upon them, warning that they are dangerous and will require repair, in the hope that any family member will contact us. If a family member is traced, they are given the option to either instruct a fully qualified memorial mason to repair the memorial themselves, or for the Council to lay flat the memorial and recharge them. Quotes from memorial masons for laying the stones flat average at about £25 per headstone and therefore Officers recommend that families be charged a fee of £30 (to include administration costs).

2.2.5
The Council has a legal obligation to repair and make safe those memorials for which the owner cannot be traced. To date, of the 78 which need immediate repair, officers have only managed to trace two owners (although members should note that the testing is being carried out within one of the oldest sections of the cemetery). A capital budget of £60,000 has been agreed to carry out repair work within 2009/10 and officers propose that this money be used to lay the memorials flat, unless a memorial is deemed by officers to be of outstanding beauty, or historical value, in which case it will be repaired. A tender exercise will be carried out to determine which memorial mason should carry out the works.

2.2.6
There are approximately 4000 memorials within Chorleywood Road and therefore only 21% has been tested. This is due to the recording of the details required being very time-consuming. However the new cemetery database, which should be installed by end of March will alleviate much of the burden, as its purchase includes a handheld computer which will update records immediately from on site, without having to write them in hard copy and then transfer them by hand in the back office. It is anticipated that by using this enhanced equipment that the whole of both cemeteries will have been tested by end of 2009/10. 

2.2.7
In order to ensure that all memorials which are being placed within the cemeteries are of high quality, the Council has become BRAMM (British Register of Accredited Memorial Masons) accredited, which means that officers can check to see whether any memorial mason applying to work within the cemeteries is a member of the above scheme, which monitors the quality of their work. 

2.3
Woodland Section Management Plan

2.3.1
The Council’s woodland cemetery is based within Woodcock Hill cemetery. The aim of this cemetery is that, instead of the traditional headstone type memorial, families pay into a central budget to enable the site to be appropriately managed in accordance with the Management Plan. This will include planting trees. Eventually woodland will be formed surrounding the central meadowland area and families can sit within this special wildlife site in order to remember their loved ones. The first interment within this Section was in May 2002 and graves have been allocated within gaps within the trees that had previously been planted. There is little room for this practice to continue however and therefore the Council’s Principal Landscape Officer has written a long-term Management Plan, which is shown within Appendix A.

2.4
Cemetery Rules and Regulations
2.4.1
The Cemetery Rules and Recommendations were first written in 2002 and agreed by Executive in the April of the same year. Obviously in the intervening time, there have been several changes to the Cemetery, including the addition of two new sections in Woodcock Hill. The regulations have now been updated to include these.

2.4.2
The new revised cemetery regulations are attached as Appendix B. Members attention is drawn to sections 6.5 entitled Benches within Cemetery. Currently the policy is that anyone can place a bench within the cemetery, providing that it is placed on the perimeter and a memorial permit is paid for. Members will recall that this has led to a problem, particularly within Section K, where there are now so many benches that it looks unsightly. Having spoken to applicants requesting bench permits, it seems that people are unaware that they can use another person’s bench to sit on, believing that it can only be used by the people that purchased it.

2.4.3
A second issue connected with allowing people to purchase their own benches is that the Council has no control over the quality of the bench used. As detailed within Section 2.2.1 above, the Council has responsibility under the Occupiers Liability Act 1957 to ensure that the public are not placed at risk while using the cemetery. In some instances, benches have become so old and rickety that officers have removed them, as they posed a risk to any member of the public using them. This can be distressing for the family involved.

2.4.4.
It is therefore suggested that, instead of issuing permits, that the Council buys the benches and sites them appropriately throughout the cemetery. Members of the public can then buy plaques to place on a bench, with up to three plaques being placed on each bench. Assuming that each bench costs £450, families would be charged £150 for each plaque, which would be placed into a ring-fenced budget, which could then be used to purchase and maintain more benches. Eventually the scheme will become self-financing. An alternative would be for the public to adopt a rose within the Garden of Remembrance and eventually within the woodland section provide shelters within which plaques could be placed.

2.4.5
Members should be aware that, although officers believe that this is the best option to maintain health and safety standards within both cemeteries, its adoption is likely to cause complaints from the public, as there is already a waiting list of eight people who wish to place benches within the cemetery and they are likely to argue that individual benches have been allowed in the past.  Officers have therefore contacted 3 neighbouring authorities, all of whom purchase and site benches themselves and only allow sale to the public, if there is one available.
3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
The recommendations within this report will ensure that there are two well maintained cemeteries and that the Council meets its statutory duty under the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974 and Occupiers Liability Act 1957.    

3.2
An alternative option would be to continue issuing the memorial permits and allowing the public to place benches where they wish within the cemetery. Although this option would be more popular with the public, officers do not recommend it, as this approach makes the cemetery look unsightly and also poses a health and safety risk to the public.

4.
Policy and Budget Reference and Implications

4.1 The recommendations in this report are within the Council’s agreed budgets.

4.2
The recommendations and information in this report are within Council’s agreed Health and Safety policy, which states that protect the general public against risks to health and safety arising out of work activities;

5.   Legal, Equal Opportunities, Staffing, Environmental, Customer Services Centre, Communications & Website

5.1
None specific.

6.
Health & Safety Implications
  6.1
Both the memorial safety testing and the new procedures for the placing of benches within the cemeteries will ensure that the Council meets with its health and safety requirements in keeping the public from harm.

7.
Financial Implications
7.1
A total of £90,000 capital has been allocated over the next three years for cemetery memorial safety. £60,000 of this has been agreed by Council for spend in 2009/10. 

7.2
There is not a specific budget allocated to purchase benches for the cemetery, however officers suggesting using £5,000 of the £20,000 capital allocated for 2009/10 for street furniture to initially purchase 10 benches. When a member of the public purchases a plaque to place on the bench, the money will be allocated to a nominated budget which will then be used to purchase and replace benches as required.

  
8.
Equal Opportunities Implications

8.1
Relevance Test
	Has a relevance test been completed for Equality Impact?

This report is for information and there is no proposed change to the service.

An EIA as undertaken for the cemeteries as a whole in March 2007, but this did not take account of the memorial safety testing, or benches and will have to be updated accordingly.
	No 


9.
Risk Management Implications

9.1
The Council has agreed its risk management strategy which can be found on the website at http://www.threerivers.gov.uk. In addition, the risks of the proposals in the report have also been assessed against the Council’s duties under Health and Safety legislation relating to employees, visitors and persons affected by our operations.  The risk management implications of this report are detailed below.

9.2
The subject of this report is covered by the  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Environmental Protection service plan. Any risks resulting from this report will be included in the risk register and, if necessary, managed within this plan.

9.3
The following table gives the risks if the recommendation(s) are agreed, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood: 

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	1
	Increased complaints regarding benches
	I
	C


9.4
The following table gives the risks that would exist if the recommendation is rejected, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood:

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	2
	Potential accident involving the use of a bench 
	II
	D


9.5
Of the risks detailed above none is already managed within a service plan.

9.6
The above risks are plotted on the matrix below depending on the scored assessments of impact and likelihood, detailed definitions of which are included in the risk management strategy. The Council has determined its aversion to risk and is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are plotted in the shaded area of the matrix. The remaining risks require a treatment plan. 
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9.7
In the officers’ opinion none of the new risks above, were they to come about, would seriously prejudice the achievement of the Strategic Plan and are therefore operational risks.  The effectiveness of treatment plans are reviewed by the Audit Committee annually.

10.  
Recommendations
10.1
That PSHPSC recommend to Executive that:

10.1.1
  family members be charged £30 for the laying down of a memorial headstone.

10.1.2
the woodland cemetery management plan detailed in Appendix A be agreed.

10.1.3
The policy on issuing memorial permits be revoked and Members of the public be charged £150 to place a plaque on a bench within the cemetery

10.1.4
The Cemetery rules and regulations be altered to include the new policy regarding benches. 


Report prepared by:
  Alison Page, Environmental Protection Manager  
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Appendix A – Woodcock Hill Woodland Burial Site

Appendix B - Revised cemetery regulations
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